

# **COI QUERY**

| <b>Country of Origin</b>                   | Somalia   |
|--|---|
| Question(s)                                | 1. Legal framework - Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting (FGM/C)  |
|  | <u>in Somalia</u>   |
|  | 2. Current prevalence of FGM/C in Somalia, according to socio-<br>economic factors (age, education, ethnicity, religion, place of<br>residence, wealth) |
|  | 3. Social sanctions / other consequences against girls and their parents refusing FGM/C (ethical and urban/rural dimension)                             |
| Date of completion                         | 23 July 2019  |
| Query Code                                 | Q19-2019  |
| Contributing EU+ COI units (if applicable) |   |

## Disclaimer

This response to a COI query has been elaborated according to the <u>Common EU Guidelines for Processing COI</u> and <u>EASO COI Report Methodology</u>.

The information provided in this response has been researched, evaluated and processed with utmost care within a limited time frame. All sources used are referenced. A quality review has been performed in line with the above mentioned methodology. This document does not claim to be exhaustive neither conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim to international protection. If a certain event, person or organisation is not mentioned in the report, this does not mean that the event has not taken place or that the person or organisation does not exist. Terminology used should not be regarded as indicative of a particular legal position.

The information in the response does not necessarily reflect the opinion of EASO and makes no political statement whatsoever.

The target audience is caseworkers, COI researchers, policy makers, and decision making authorities. The answer was finalised on the 23 July 2019. Any event taking place after this date is not included in this answer.



# **COI QUERY RESPONSE**

#### **Background**

The World Health Organization (WHO) states that Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting (FGM/C) 'comprises all procedures that involve partial or total removal of the external female genitalia, or other injury to the female genital organs for non-medical reasons'.<sup>1</sup>

In Somalia, the prevalence of FGM in women aged 15–49 is 98%. <sup>2</sup> The practice is widespread in the country and is the highest in the world. The majority of girls undergoes FGM/C between ages 5 and 9.<sup>3</sup>

The majority of Somali girls undergoes FGM/C Type III (infibulation)<sup>4</sup>, the most severe form of FGM/C.<sup>5</sup>

### 1. Legal framework - Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting (FGM/C) in Somalia

The 2012 Provisional Constitution of Somalia [Article 15 (4)] states that 'female circumcision is a cruel and degrading customary practice, and is tantamount to torture. The circumcision of girls is prohibited'.<sup>6</sup>

The law prohibits FGM/C but does not offer clarification on what constitutes circumcision.<sup>7</sup>

According to different sources, there is currently no national legislation in Somalia that expressly criminalises and punishes FGM/C in the country.<sup>8</sup>

A joint report by 28toomany and the Thomson Reuters Foundation specifies that the existing national legislation does not specifically criminalise the performance, procurement, arrangement and/or assistance to conduct FGM/C. Additionally, there is no legislation criminalising the lack of reporting of FGM/C incidents, the participation of medical professionals in acts of FGM and the practice of cross-border FGM/C.<sup>9</sup>

According to 22toomany, without specific legislation, it is the Somali Penal Code<sup>10</sup> that in general legally frames the practice as a criminal offence, as it causes 'hurt to another'. Article 440(3) defines that hurt is "'very grievous' if it results in (b) 'loss of a sense' or (c) 'loss of a limb, or a mutilation which renders the limb useless, or the loss of the use of an organ or of the capacity to procreate'".<sup>11</sup>

 $<sup>^{\</sup>mathrm{1}}$  WHO, Female Genital Mutilation, 31 January 2018,  $\underline{\mathrm{url}}$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> UNICEF, Somalia, Statistical Profile on Female Genital Mutilation, Updated January 2019, <u>url</u>, p. 2; UNICEF, Somalia, Annual Report 2018, [2019], <u>url</u>, p.11

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> UNICEF, Somalia, Statistical Profile on Female Genital Mutilation, Updated January 2019, url, p. 2

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> WHO, Female Genital Mutilation, 31 January 2018, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> WHO, Female Genital Mutilation, 31 January 2018, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Somalia, Provisional Constitution, 1 August 2012, url, p. 4

 $<sup>^{7}</sup>$  28 Too Many and Thomson Reuters Foundation, Somalia: The law and FGM, July 2018,  $\underline{\text{url}}$ , p. 2

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> 28 Too Many and Thompson Reuters Foundation, Somalia: The law and FGM, July 2018, <u>url</u>, p.4; OECD, SIGI 2019, Somalia, n.d., <u>url</u>, p. 9

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> 28toomany and Thomson Reuters Foundation, Somalia: The law and FGM, July 2018, url, p. 2

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Somalia, Penal Code, Legislative Decree No.5 of 16 December 1962, 16 December 1962, available at: url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> 28toomany and Thomson Reuters Foundation, Somalia: The law and FGM, July 2018, <u>url</u>, p. 3



In March 2014, the President of Puntland approved an official government policy banning FGM/C.<sup>12</sup>

In 2013, Islamic scholars in Puntland issued a *Fatwa*, a religious decree, ruling that FGM/C is not based on Islamic teachings and banning all forms of the practice.<sup>13</sup>

### 1.1 Implementation of Legal Framework

There are reports of ongoing incidents of FGM/C in Somalia. In September 2018, three young girls, two of them sisters from a village in Puntland, died due to complications after undergoing FGM/C.<sup>14</sup>

On 17 July 2018, a 10 year-old girl died in Somalia after being subjected to the practice. The incident resulted in the first ever prosecution against FGM/C in Somalia, announced on 25 July 2018 by Somalia's Attorney General Ahmed Ali Dahir. According to Reuters, the Attorney General said that we are going to prosecute on this straight away. Prosecuting this case will not be delayed. We can do it under the existing penal codes in Somalia'.

Issues arose during the prosecution of this case, since the girl's family did not cooperate with the investigators in order to locate the person who performed the FGM.<sup>18</sup> According to BBC, the girl's father stated that he did not want to pursue charges and that he did not hold anyone responsible for the death of his daughter.<sup>19</sup> According to the US Department of State (US DoS) 2018 Country Report on Somalia, no charges were filed.<sup>20</sup>

# 2. Current prevalence of FGM/C in Somalia, according to socio-economic factors (age, education, ethnicity, religion, place of residence, wealth)

Various sources used/consulted during the draft of this query response indicate that reliable data collection in Somalia on FGM/C is 'extremely challenging' and that the data is mainly 'self-reported, meaning that it is not gathered via physical examinations' and therefore should be read accordingly.

In Somalia, the prevalence of FGM/C in women aged 15–49 is 98%. According to UNICEF, 'there has been no change in the prevalence of FGM over time'. <sup>21</sup> The practice is widespread in the country <sup>22</sup> and is the highest in the world. <sup>23</sup> The majority of girls undergoes FGM/C between ages 5 and 9. <sup>24</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> UNICEF Somalia, Regional authority in Somalia introduces an official policy to end FGM/C, 14 March 2014, <u>url</u>; Horseed Media, Somalia: Puntland bans Female Genital Mutilation (FGM), 11 March 2014, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> UNICEF Somalia, Regional authority in Somalia introduces an official policy to end FGM/C, 14 March 2014, <u>url</u>; UNICEF, Important Religious Ruling against all forms of female circumcision signed in Puntland, North Eastern Somalia, 13 November 2013, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> NPR, 2 Young Sisters Die After Undergoing Female Genital Mutilation, 14 September 2018, <u>url</u>; VOA News, Third Girl Dies in Somalia After Genital Mutilation, 17 September, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> BBC News, Somali father defends FGM after daughter, 10, dies, 22 July 2018, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Reuters, Somalia announces first prosecution for female genital mutilation, 25 July 2018, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Reuters, Somalia announces first prosecution for female genital mutilation, 25 July 2018, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Reuters, Somalia's first FGM prosecution 'hampered' by victim's parents, 23 August 2018, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> BBC, Somali father defends FGM after daughter, 10, dies, 22 July 2018, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> United States, USDoS, 2018 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Somalia, 13 March 2019, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> UNICEF, Somalia, Statistical Profile on Female Genital Mutilation, Updated January 2019, <u>url</u>, p. 2; UNICEF, Somalia, Annual Report 2018, [2019], <u>url</u>, p.11

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> United States, USDoS, 2018 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Somalia, 13 March 2019, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> UNICEF, Situation Analysis of children in Somalia 2016, 2016, url, p. 8

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> UNICEF, Somalia, Statistical Profile on Female Genital Mutilation, Updated January 2019, <u>url</u>, p. 2



The United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA) 2019 Report states that the FGM/C prevalence among girls aged 15-19 in Somalia in the period 2004-2017 was 97%.<sup>25</sup>

Differently, a 2017 baseline survey by Save the Children undertaken in 11 district in Somalia indicates that 90% of adolescent girls had undergone FGM/C, showing a slight decrease of the practice.<sup>26</sup>

UNICEF Somalia indicates that 'there is no significant difference in the incidence of FGM/C between urban and rural populations or between different wealth quintiles and education levels.'<sup>27</sup>

More specifically, among women aged 15-49 years, 97.1% had undergone some form of FGM/C in urban areas and 98.4% in rural areas. The prevalence rate in that age cluster was 99.2% in the Central South Zone, 98.1% in the North East, and 94.4% in the North West.  $^{28}$ 

In its 2016 report on FGM/C in South Central Somalia, the Danish Immigration Service (DIS) reporting on one source, indicates that:

'It is possible for some women to avoid having their daughters undergoing the practice of FGM. The women able to withstand the social pressure to have their daughter subjected to FGM would be found in the urban centers of S/C Somalia. In urban centers the communities are not as closely knit as in the rural areas.' <sup>29</sup>

No particular variations were registered in the percentages of women aged 15-49 who had undergone FGM/C, based on their household's wealth.<sup>30</sup>

According to 28toomany, 'It is not known to what extent ethnic and clan identities influence the practice of FGM in Somalia and Somaliland.'31

# 3. Social sanctions / other consequences against girls and their parents refusing FGM/C (ethical and urban/rural dimension)

During a workshop hosted by EASO in 2016 on FGM/C, Dr Omar Abdulcadir, a medical doctor and expert on FGM/C in Somalia, from the University of Florence/Regional Referral Center for the Treatment and Prevention of FGM, discussing the repercussions of the refusal to undergo FGM/C, stated:

'The community and the family consider the girl as impure. She cannot read or touch the holy Quran, she must purify to remove the dirty part of her body (*haram*). In the rural area, if the family does not perform this practice, they are covered with shame and are isolated. Their animals cannot mix with animals from other people to graze or drink from wells. So female

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> UNFPA, State of the world population 2019, Unfinished business, 2019, <u>url</u>, p. 162

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Save the children et al., Changing Social Norms in Somalia: Exploring the Role of Community Perception in FGM/C, Fact Sheet No. 6, September 2017, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> UNICEF, Situation Analysis of children in Somalia 2016, 2016, <u>url</u>, p. 23; UNICEF, Female Genital Mutilation Country Profiles, February 2019, <u>url</u>; MICS, Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 2006, Somalia, 2006, <u>url</u>, pp. 139-140

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> UNICEF, MICS, Somalia, 2006, url, p.138

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Denmark, DIS, Thematic Paper: South Central Somalia - Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting, January 2016, url , p. 16

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> UNICEF, MICS, Somalia, 2006, url, p.138

 $<sup>^{31}</sup>$  28 Too Many, Country Profile: FGM in Somalia and Somaliland, 2019,  $\underline{\text{url}}$ , p. 35





genital cutting is a question of respect. The family cannot refuse to do this. A mutilated girl is considered more beautiful, cleaner, more honorable, and can have a husband in the future'.<sup>32</sup>

The DIS, quoting two sources indicated that if a girl does not undergo FGM/C, the local community will form a negative opinion of her and she will be stigmatised by the other children. Very few people, according to the same source, can afford to be socially isolated from their community, since in Somalia people are very dependent on their community, due to the 'lack of strong state structures'.<sup>33</sup>

The same DIS report, quoting two sources interviewed, indicated that 'there were no negative consequences in terms of getting married', while one stated that there would be no consequences 'or in terms of access to livelihood such as employment'.<sup>34</sup>

If a mother decides not to let her daughter undergo FGM, according to the DIS, the other women and parents in the community will stigmatise and criticise her. The community can also consider parents who do not let their children undergo FGM/C as 'corrupted by foreign culture'.<sup>35</sup>

According to UNICEF, there is cultural discrimination towards the women who do not undergo FGM/C. In addition, they might remain unmarried and as a result face emotional and economic hardships.<sup>36</sup>

According to Dr Abdulcadir, if the parents decide to object to the performance of FGM/C, it is very important that the family is either affluent or has a high standing in society.<sup>37</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Abdulcadir, O., EASO, Workshop on Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting & Country of Origin Information, 25-26 October 2016, Malta, <u>url</u>, p. 45

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Denmark, DIS, Thematic Paper: South Central Somalia - Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting, January 2016, <u>url</u>, p. 11

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Denmark, DIS, Thematic Paper: South Central Somalia - Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting, January 2016, url , p. 11

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Denmark, DIS, Thematic Paper: South Central Somalia - Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting, January 2016, url , p. 11

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> UNICEF, Eradication of Female Genital Mutilation in Somalia, n.d., <u>url</u>, p. 4

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Abdulcadir, Osmar, EASO, Workshop on Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting & Country of Origin Information, 25-26 October 2016, Malta, <u>url</u>, p. 59



### **SOURCES USED**

28 Too Many, Country Profile: FGM in Somalia and Somaliland, 2019, <a href="http://www.28toomany.org/Somalia/">http://www.28toomany.org/Somalia/</a>, accessed 23 July 2019

28 Too Many and Thompson Reuters Foundation, Somalia: The law and FGM, July 2018, <a href="https://www.28toomany.org/static/media/uploads/Law%20Reports/somalia\_law\_report\_(july\_2018).pdf">https://www.28toomany.org/static/media/uploads/Law%20Reports/somalia\_law\_report\_(july\_2018).pdf</a>, accessed 10 July 2019

Abdulcadir, Omar, EASO, Workshop on Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting & Country of Origin Information, 25-26 October 2016, Malta, <a href="https://coi.easo.europa.eu/administration/easo/PLib/FGMMeetingreport25-26October2016.pdf">https://coi.easo.europa.eu/administration/easo/PLib/FGMMeetingreport25-26October2016.pdf</a>, accessed 10 July 2019

BBC, Somali father defends FGM after daughter, 10, dies, 22 July 2018, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-44918795">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-44918795</a>, accessed 10 July 2019

Denmark, DIS (Danish Immigration Service), Thematic Paper: South Central Somalia - Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting, January 2016, <a href="https://www.nyidanmark.dk/NR/rdonlyres/D011EB99-7FB6-4693-921A-8F912F4079CB/0/FGMnotat2016.pdf">https://www.nyidanmark.dk/NR/rdonlyres/D011EB99-7FB6-4693-921A-8F912F4079CB/0/FGMnotat2016.pdf</a>, accessed 10 July 2019

Horseed Media, Somalia: Puntland bans Female Genital Mutilation (FGM), 11 March 2014, https://horseedmedia.net/2014/03/11/puntland-bans-fgm/, accessed 10 July 2019

NPR (National Public Radio), 2 Young Sisters Die After Undergoing Female Genital Mutilation, 14 September 2018, <a href="https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2018/09/14/647850751/two-young-sisters-die-after-undergoing-female-genital-mutilation?t=1562749387903">https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2018/09/14/647850751/two-young-sisters-die-after-undergoing-female-genital-mutilation?t=1562749387903</a>, accessed 10 July 2019

OECD (Organization for Economic Development and Cooperation), SIGI (Social Institutions & Gender Index)

2019, Somalia, n.d., <a href="https://www.genderindex.org/wp-content/uploads/files/datasheets/2019/SO.pdf">https://www.genderindex.org/wp-content/uploads/files/datasheets/2019/SO.pdf</a>, accessed 10 July 2019

Reuters, Somalia announces first prosecution for female genital mutilation, 25 July 2018, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-somalia-fgm-prosecution/somalia-announces-first-prosecution-for-female-genital-mutilation-idUSKBN1KF2JE">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-somalia-fgm-prosecution/somalia-announces-first-prosecution-for-female-genital-mutilation-idUSKBN1KF2JE</a>, accessed 11 July 2019

Reuters, Somalia's first FGM prosecution 'hampered' by victim's parents, 23 August 2018, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-somalia-fgm-prosecution/somalias-first-fgm-prosecution-hampered-by-victims-parents-idUSKCN1L824R">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-somalia-fgm-prosecution/somalias-first-fgm-prosecution-hampered-by-victims-parents-idUSKCN1L824R</a>, accessed 11 July 2019

Save the children, International Rescue Committee and CARE, Changing Social Norms in Somalia: Exploring the Role of Community Perception in FGM/C, Fact Sheet No. 6, September 2017, <a href="https://somalia.savethechildren.net/sites/somalia.savethechildren.net/files/library/FS06\_FGM\_SNa">https://somalia.savethechildren.net/sites/somalia.savethechildren.net/files/library/FS06\_FGM\_SNa</a> P.pdf, accessed 15 July 2019

### **European Asylum Support Office**



SUPPORT IS OUR MISSION

Somalia, Penal Code, Legislative Decree No.5 of 16 December 1962, 16 December 1962, available at: <a href="https://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/ELECTRONIC/88090/100622/F535012683/SOM88090%20ENG.">https://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/ELECTRONIC/88090/100622/F535012683/SOM88090%20ENG.</a> pdf

Somalia, Provisional Constitution, 1 August 2012, <a href="http://moca.gov.so/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/Provisional-Constitution-2012-1.pdf">http://moca.gov.so/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/Provisional-Constitution-2012-1.pdf</a>, accessed 10 July 2019

UNFPA (United Nations Population Fund), State of the world population 2019, Unfinished business, 2019, <a href="https://somalia.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/pub-pdf/SWP19%20-%20EN%20report-web-%204%20April">https://somalia.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/pub-pdf/SWP19%20-%20EN%20report-web-%204%20April</a> 3.pdf, accessed 11 July 2019

UNICEF (United Nations Children's Fund), Eradication of Female Genital Mutilation in Somalia, n.d., <a href="https://www.unicef.org/somalia/SOM">https://www.unicef.org/somalia/SOM</a> FGM Advocacy Paper.pdf, accessed 11 July 2019

UNICEF (United Nations Children's Fund), Female Genital Mutilation Country Profiles, February 2019, <a href="https://data.unicef.org/resources/fgm-country-profiles/">https://data.unicef.org/resources/fgm-country-profiles/</a>, accessed 11 July 2019

UNICEF (United Nations Children's Fund), Female Genital Mutilation/Cutting: A global concern, 2016, <a href="https://www.unicef.org/media/files/FGMC\_2016">https://www.unicef.org/media/files/FGMC\_2016</a> brochure final UNICEF SPREAD%281%29.pdf , accessed 11 July 2019

UNICEF (United Nations Children's Fund), Important Religious Ruling against all forms of female circumcision signed in Puntland, North Eastern Somalia, 13 November 2013, <a href="https://www.unicef.org/somalia/reallives">https://www.unicef.org/somalia/reallives</a> 13980.html, accessed 11 July 2019

UNICEF (United Nations Children's Fund), MICS (Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey), Somalia, 2006, https://mics-surveys-

prod.s3.amazonaws.com/MICS3/Eastern%20and%20Southern%20Africa/Somalia/2006/Final/Somalia a%202006%20MICS English.pdf, accessed 10 July 2019

UNICEF (United Nations Children's Fund), Situation Analysis of children in Somalia 2016, 2016, https://www.unicef.org/somalia/SOM resources situationalaysis.pdf, accessed 11 July 2019

UNICEF (United Nations Children's Fund), Somalia, Regional authority in Somalia introduces an official policy to end FGM/C, 14 March 2014, <a href="https://www.unicef.org/somalia/reallives\_14437.html">https://www.unicef.org/somalia/reallives\_14437.html</a>, accessed 11 July 2019

UNICEF (United Nations Children's Fund), Somalia, Statistical Profile on Female Genital Mutilation, Updated January 2019, <a href="https://data.unicef.org/resources/fgm-country-profiles/">https://data.unicef.org/resources/fgm-country-profiles/</a>, accessed 23 July 2019

United States, USDoS (United States Department of State), 2018 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Somalia, 13 March 2019, <a href="https://www.state.gov/reports/2018-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/somalia/">https://www.state.gov/reports/2018-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/somalia/</a>, accessed 11 July 2019

VOA News, Third Girl Dies in Somalia After Genital Mutilation, 17 September, <a href="https://www.voanews.com/africa/third-girl-dies-somalia-after-genital-mutilation">https://www.voanews.com/africa/third-girl-dies-somalia-after-genital-mutilation</a>, accessed 11 July

## **European Asylum Support Office**



SUPPORT IS OUR MISSION

2019

WHO (World Health Organization), Female genital mutilation, 31 January 2018, <a href="https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/female-genital-mutilation">https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/female-genital-mutilation</a>, accessed 10 July 2019

## **SOURCES CONSULTED**

Abdi A Gele, Bente P Bø and Johanne Sundby, Have we made progress in Somalia after 30 years of interventions? Attitudes toward female circumcision among people in the Hargeisa district, 27 March 2013, <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3614471/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3614471/</a>, accessed 11 July 2019

ARC (Asylum Research Centre), Somalia: Country Report, The situation in South and Central Somalia (incl. Mogadishu), 25 January 2018, <a href="https://asylumresearchcentre.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/somalia-country-report-2018.pdf">https://asylumresearchcentre.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/somalia-country-report-2018.pdf</a>, accessed 11 July 2019

Germany, BAMF (Federal Office for Migration and Refugees), Briefing Notes, 20 August 2018, available at: <a href="https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/1442009/1226">https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/1442009/1226</a> 1535625123 deutschland-bundesamt-fuermigration-und-fluechtlinge-briefing-notes-20-08-2018-englisch.pdf , accessed 11 July 2019

UNOCHA (United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs), 2019 Humanitarian Needs

Overview,

November

2018,

<a href="https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/somalia">https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/sites/www.humanitarianresponse.info/files/documents/files/somalia</a>
2019 hno.pdf, accessed 11 July 2019